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The Louisiana Archaeological Survey and Antiquities Commission met on Tuesday, December 12, 2017, at 1:30 p.m. in the 4th floor conference room, 1051 N. 3rd Street, Baton Rouge, Louisiana.  

Members Present:
Dr. Chip McGimsey


Dr. Ed Britton


Dr. Mark Rees

Dr. Heather McKillop

Members Absent:

Mr. Ray Berthelot

Dr. Chaunda Mitchell

Mr. George Riser

Ms. Kimberly Walden

Ms. Kathe Hambrick

Ms. Cynthia Sutton

Others Present:


Ms. Emily Dale

Dr. Rachel Watson
Ms. Ashley Fedoroff

Ms. Megan Kenny
Dr. Valerie Feathers

Ms. Kim LaCour (sitting in for Dr. Chaunda Mitchell)

Dr. Brooks Ellwood

Ms. Sue Ellwood

Welcome & Introductions

The Chair, Dr. Heather McKillop, called the meeting to order at 1:37 PM.  

All persons at the meeting introduced themselves.  
Dr. McKillop reminded the Commission that several years ago, LSU created a PhD program in Geography and Anthropology in that department with a concentration in either Geography or Anthropology.  She noted that she had had five doctoral graduates under that program, including almost Dr. Feathers who recently joined the Division staff.  Recently the University is interested in promoting each of the concentrations into a separate degree program, and it appears that this development will be implemented in the near future.  The faculty approved the change on Friday, 8 December.  She believes that the Department has the staff and faculty to successfully implement this program change.
MOTION:  A motion was made by Dr. Mark Rees and seconded by Dr. Ed Britton, to accept the minutes of the September 12, 2017, Antiquities Commission Meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

Old Business

Staff and Budget Update
Dr, McGimsey introduced Dr. Valerie Feathers as the Division’s new Outreach and Education Coordinator.  She started 10 days ago in her new position as the replacement for Ms. Nancy Hawkins, who retired earlier this year.  She will be spending the next few months reviewing the Outreach and Education program and becoming familiar with past activities and our current resources.
At this point, the digital file of the meeting recording became damaged and could not be used.  The remainder of the minutes are developed using hand-written notes taken by Dr. McGimsey.

Dr. Feathers will also spend the next few months developing a framework to guide the Division’s outreach efforts over the next few years.  This framework will be shared with the Commission when available to obtain their input and perspective on the Division’s future outreach efforts.

Archaeology Month Update

Dr. Watson reported that for the 2017 Archaeology Month event, the Louisiana Archaeological Society (LAS) assumed the responsibility for organizing and promoting the event.  This reflected the fact that the Division did not have an Outreach person to handle Archaeology Month during this year.  Discussion with the LAS resulted in them, specifically Beverly Clement, assuming the responsibility for AM this year.  The LAS contracted with Ms. Phyllis Lear to design the poster.  The Division hosted the online calendar of events.
There were 23 events around the state in 2017, many of them put on by the Office of State Parks.  The main event was a service day at the Marksville State Historic Site.  Although the park is closed to the public, there is a lot of basic maintenance that still needed to be taken care of at the site.  The service event focused on clearing brush from Mound 2 and Mound 6.  Approximately 12 people showed up and helped clear all the brush off of Mound 2, and to clear approximately 75% of Mound 6.
The suggestion was made that perhaps next year a proclamation could be sought from the Governor’s Office supporting Archaeology Month.

Poverty Point Permit Update
Ms. Kelly Ervin provided a powerpoint presentation and called in from Washington University to present an overview of her research in 2017 under a permit from the Commission.

Ms. Ervin noted that her results and interpretations are preliminary at this time, but that she sees them as very robust.  Her research questions concern the timing of construction and use of the ridges at Poverty Point.  Last summer she reopened a unit initially excavated in 1991 by Dr. Jon Gibson on Ridge 3W.  The unit’s depression was still visible on the surface, making it easy to relocate.  Here experience in trying to find previous excavation units indicates that those in forested sections of the site are readily visible while those in the grassy, open areas are very difficult to spot.  From this unit, all the fill within the unit was removed without screening.  Any intact deposits that were excavated were water-screened.  Photographs were taken of each wall to create a 3D model.  She noted that the observed stratigraphy was very similar to, but not identical to what was mapped by Dr. Gibson in 1991.  This unit was selected for her study in part because it had a series of pits and/or hearths visible in the profiles.  The pits appeared be separated by lenses of fill and were not stacked directly one on top of one another.  She thought that it was also possible to see possible activity surfaces in the profiles.  A total of 289 samples were collected from all four pit walls.  These included sediment and bulk samples, samples for micromorphology, and radiometric dates.
Ms. Ervin also collected magnetic susceptibility data in 10 cm levels on selected walls.  A high magnetic susceptibility reading may reflect possible activity surfaces.  Loss On Ignition readings were highest at the modern surface, with additional peaks at the AA4 surface, the AA8 surface, and the original sub-ridge ground surface.  Her interpretation is that the AA4 surface is the most heavily occupied surface of those visible in the profile.

Ms. Ervin collected 89 samples for radiometric dating.  To date five samples from features and activity surfaces have been run.  Nutshell and small twigs were dated to avoid the old wood problem.  She noted that the five dates overlap considerably except for one sample.  She suggested that these data indicate the first 1.0-1.25 m of the ridge was constructed in a short time span.
Twenty-four micromorphology samples were taken and six have been processed, primarily those at contact zones.  She received the prepared slides just a few days for this presentation and thus no systematic analyses have been conducted yet.  She did not that there little evidence for soil development in the six samples.

Her work has identified three major events at this ridge location:


1) the leveling of the original ground surface and then loading of sediment onto that surface (perhaps representing no more than 1-2 generations of time);


2) there is intense occupation of the AA4 surface;


3) and the loading of loess to cap the ridge.  There is evidence of activities in this zone but they are not as visually obvious as in earlier stages.

Ms. Ervin’s conclusions based on this initial study are:

1) that the ridge in this location was built quickly;

2) based on the dates, the construction of Mound A postdates the construction of this ridge;

3) and that the re-excavation of old units is a successful strategy for addressing questions of ridge construction and timing.


She noted that she still has a lot off analyses and interpretation to do and that the final report on the 2017 excavation is due by the end of the spring 2018 semester.

Dr. Britton asked for confirmation of the date of the report.  Dr. Rees asked about the one early radiocarbon date.  Ms. Ervin replied that at this point she assumed the charcoal had been from an earlier occupation and had been included in fill used to construct the ridge.  She does plan to run additional dates and is very interested in the upper fill zone.  She is hoping to get a good answer to when construction on the ridge ceased.  Dr. Ellwood asked what type of machine was used to do the magnetic susceptibility analyses?  Ms. Ervin replied that it was a Bartington MS 3 with dual meters.  Dr. Ellwood also asked about the amount of time represented by the susceptibility curve..

New Business


Dr. Brooks Ellwood Permit Request
Dr. Brooks Ellwood, LSU, had submitted a permit request to the Commission to conduct remote sensing and a limited test excavation at the LSU Campus Mounds (16EBR6).  The project will conducted as part of his class on geophysical techniques being taught in the spring of 2018.  He provided a brief overview of the project, its goals, and the methods to be employed.
Dr. Rees asked about the use of 20 cm levels in the test excavation, and suggested that 10 cm levels would provide better control when excavating into a mound for the first time.  Dr. Ellwood noted that he thinks Mound B is built differently than Mound A based upon magnetic data obtained several years ago, the apparent lack of a perched water table, data from earlier soil cores, and soil chemistry data.  He thinks the source material for Mound B is different than A.  Dr. McKillop agreed that using 10 cm levels would be more appropriate, in part to assess the differences in interpretation for each mound.  Dr. Ellwood noted that Marty Horn has used the resistivity data to develop a 3D model of the mound that will also be part of the class activities.  Dr. Ellwood indicated they would be using a proton magnetometer rather than a cesium vapor magnetometer this time.  All of the remote sensing data will be evaluated to determine the best location for the test unit.
Dr. McKillop noted that a total station had been used in the past to map the mounds, and that there was also the option of stationary LIDAR mapping. 

There was discussion of the radiometric dates available for the campus mounds, and for Middle Archaic mounds in Louisiana in general.  Dr. Ellwood indicated he may have money for new dates if suitable material is recovered.  Dr. McKillop inquired when the professional report on all the work at the mounds will be coming.  Dr. Ellwood replied that he and Becky had been working on a draft and were still resolving differences in interpretation.  He is of the opinion that Mound A was built quickly while Mound B was built sequentially over many occupations of the site.

MOTION:  A motion was made by Dr. Mark Rees and seconded by Dr. Ed Britton, to approve a permit for Dr. Ellwood and Dr. Saunders to undertake the remote sensing and limited test excavation at the LSU Campus Mounds.  The motion carried unanimously.

Following approval of the motion, there was an extended discussion of the current state of the LSU Campus Mounds and recent efforts to provide greater protection for them.  Dr. McKillop noted that she had recently sent the Commission members photographs of people sliding down the mound during previous snowfalls.  She also sent these images to a LSU vice-president, along with photographs showing the damage caused by these activities.  She noted the history of efforts to protect the mounds, especially during football game days, and their general lack of success in keeping students and visitors off.  There was also an effort to have the mounds fenced off during game days, which had some success for a few years, but LSU has discontinued this effort.  She hoped that the current research project would bring visibility to the mounds, and that it would be a new opportunity to encourage LSU to better protect the mounds.  Dr. Ellwood noted that the continued mowing is also having a noticeable impact, and that simply letting the grass grow might be one way to discourage people from going on the mounds.  There was agreement that there were three principal sources of damage to the mounds, including the greatly increased visitation during football games, mowing of the mounds, and people sliding on them and riding bicycles over them.  Dr. Rees commented that the idea of not mowing the mounds was a good start, especially if it could be coupled with an outreach efforts to highlight the mounds.  There was discussion of trying to get the student Native American association involved to efforts to preserve the mounds.  Dr. Ellwood noted that he has begun efforts to work with the LSU administration on developing a better framework for protecting the mounds.
Other Business
Dr. Rees provided some documents to the Commission members concerning initiation of the Mississippi River Delta Archaeological Mitigation (MRDAM) project.  This is a short-term project starting in January 2018 and it is hoped that it will be a springboard to a larger study.  It will involve two interns working 20 hours/week over a six month period.  The goals of the project is to collect information on the loss of cultural sites due to coastal change and start to measure and assess the impact of those losses.  The two graduate students working on the project will be David Watt of Tulane, and Marian Feinberg of ULL.
Motion:  Dr. Ed Britton moved that the Commission meeting be adjourned.  It was seconded by Dr. Mark Rees.  The Motion passed unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 3:30 PM. 
